Moscow Food Co-op Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting
Tuesday, December 10, 2013, 6:15 p.m.
Present: Bill Beck, Kurt Obermayr, Tammy Parker (in person); Matt Gras and Julia Parker (by phone); Melinda Schab (General Manager); Joan Rutkowski (Administrative Assistant) Absent: Colette DePhelps,  Idgi Potter

Facilitator: Kay Keskinen
Guests:  Tiffany Harms, Sean Knox, Sarah MacDonald, Donna Mills, Brian Paddison, Hunt Paddison, Deb Reynolds, Warren Vogel, Erica Wagner, Mira Warner, and Robin Woods
MEMBER FORUM
Robin Woods addressed the Board. She is a Board member for the Latah Economic Development Council and for Gritman Medical Center. She came tonight to share her idea about getting the Co-op to prepare and freeze meals that could be delivered to senior citizens. 

Robin said that people think highly of the Co-op’s deli, and seniors would love the convenience of being able to store several Co-op meals at a time. Melinda and Robin will connect later to discuss this idea.  (It was noted that Friendly Neighbors Senior Citizens, Inc. also provides meals for seniors at the 1912 Center, and delivery is possible.)
[The Board tabled the Study & Engagement session and used that time for an extended Member Forum to give all guests a chance to express their thoughts about Board access to personnel files.]
Director Kurt Obermayr asked to start with a summary of his thoughts on the issue:
Kurt apologized for the abrupt way in which the topic came to staff members’ attention. He said that it was his idea to pursue Board access to personnel files. He said the desire is not based on any individual employee/ex-employee’s situation, and he does not think Melinda has done anything wrong. There are good processes in place, and as far as he can tell the processes have been followed reasonably.

The topic arose due to his interest in exploring how our at-will status, which allows an employee to be fired without cause, reconciles with our policy to treat employees humanely. He acknowledges that our attorney has advised the Co-op to retain the right to be an at-will employer. The compromise that many co-ops take is expressed as “say that you are at-will but don’t act like you are.” As a result, Kurt said he wants to look in some employee files, not any specific ones, to see exactly how personnel processes are conducted in practice. He said our established processes are probably being followed nicely; he mainly wants to see if policy changes are needed to make sure the compromise of “say that you are at-will but don’t act like you are” is working well in practice. He said that he is entirely interested in looking at procedures.

Kurt emphasized that the Board is bound by the same level of confidentiality about personnel issues that applies to management. He suggested a process for accessing personnel files that would first require the Board to make a proposal about access that would be voted on in Executive Session. The proposal would have to be based in a good business reason. He suggests that access require a majority plus one vote and that there be a policy about maintaining confidentiality.
Kurt said that our governance policies already allow the Board to access employee files. He suggests that the Policy & Bylaw committee clarify the conditions under which the Board can access employee files and what the process would involve. 
He said that he can’t see any reason to look into a particular file now, but he thinks the Board should have the ability to go around a General Manager to ensure that an employee is treated fairly. Given that we are in the middle of a Human Resources audit, he said that he would be happy if his question about process were given to the auditor. The auditor could be the one to look through files and answer his questions as part of the audit.
Kurt said that he is responding to concerns from owners about at-will employment. He finds at-will employment odious. He wants to be able to say to an owner that he is absolutely satisfied that the Co-op’s practices are fair and humane – to not just say that he has been told that they are fair and humane, but to know that they are fair and humane.
Sean Knox, lead cook for the Co-op, read a letter to the Board: 

“This is not a game. You are the governing body of an organization that over 120 hard-working people count on for their livelihoods; 120 people who neither want to nor should be worried about their personal, private information. Especially when you are seeking their information to get to one person’s. For let us be clear, you are not asking for personnel files, but rather a personnel file. This is called a witch hunt. It is called McCarthyism. Have the courage to ask for what you want without hiding behind the veil of “peace of mind.” Do not toy with 120 people’s personnel files to get to one. If you choose to bend or ignore whichever rules you choose, then this becomes nothing more than a dictatorship. One disgruntled ex-employee who can say whatever he, or she, chooses is not your purview. Your purview is the 120. It is the grander ideas. It is the ones who come to the Co-op every day and try to do good because they believe this place to be good; a belief that might start to ebb if some members of this board continue to act out personal agendas. This is not a game. Be good.

The Co-op can be, and should be, an avenue for social change. It can do, and will do, great things. This is why I have gotten up and come here every morning for three years; because I believe in what we are doing. Help me believe in that. Help me believe in the grander ideas.

There are members of this board who love the Co-op but for the employees who make it go. There are members of this board who would wish to see it move back twenty years, when it wasn’t much more than a group of friends selling each other a bunch of kale. Neither of these are reasonable desires, for we cannot be cleaved from the Co-op and the Co-op cannot be cleaved from financial success. The Co-op will gross almost $10 million this year. My sub-department alone will gross over $1.2 million. Two years ago that was unthinkable. This kind of growth will not continue with petty, regressive thinking. This is serious business for serious people. This is not a game. Be good.

If what I have said insults or offends you, believe me, it is nothing compared to what I feel. And if this is not your fight, I deeply apologize to you.

Be good. Be grand. Be a mouth-piece. Be an instrument for change.”
Hunt Paddison, Store Operations Manager, read a letter to the Board from himself and participating managers:

“We are here tonight because we believe the Board is making an error in judgment — one that not only undermines your credibility as a governing body, but one that threatens the privacy and morale of this organization’s employees as well. To those members of the Board who seek to open employee personnel files, we are here to tell you that this is not only wrong on principle and a violation of staff privacy, but also a sharp deviation from what your positions are structured to entail.


Policy D1, which outlines the purpose of your roles, states that: “The Board will approach its task with a philosophy that emphasizes strategic leadership more than administrative detail, clear distinction of Board and staff roles, future rather than past or present, and proactivity rather than reactivity.” 


In essence, we need you to embrace your positions and guide us through growth by focusing on the big picture. An important piece of that is trust. 


First, we need you to trust Melinda — your sole employee — to do her job well. We expect that you stand behind her as we do and have faith that the decisions she makes are sound, just as we do.


Second, we expect the Board to trust the systems we have in place for measuring the operations of our organization within the context of your roles. In regard to our treatment and well-being, you have three procedures you can rely on to provide you that information in an appropriate manner. They are:

1. Our grievance procedure, which allows any staff member to circumvent management and go directly to the Board without fear of retaliation. This procedure is detailed in our Employee Handbook, which each employee receives. Most importantly, it allows the employee to make the choice for themselves to involve the Board in their personnel information.

2. Our employee opinion survey, which is aimed at rooting out pervasive issues with our organization. 

3. Our HR audit, which specifically investigates whether personnel files are in order and policies are being followed, is currently being conducted. This system in particular should, once complete, provide you exactly the information you need without breaching employee privacy.


So finally, we ask you to trust us as employees to utilize these systems at our disposal, and as managers we ask you to trust that we approach each and every one of our employees with an immense amount of respect and a desire to help them reach their personal and professional goals. 

This is all part of our hard work at creating the “best workplace in Moscow.” And now we ask that the work you do supports that as well. Should the Board decide to open personnel files outside of an official request by an individual through our grievance procedure, please consider the message that sends to us as staff and to the public — the message that the curiosities of a few is more important than the privacy and security of over 100 people. That the procedures in place aren’t effective as-is. That our leadership at this organization — the leadership you yourselves appointed — can’t be trusted.


None of those messages help us to build the best workplace in Moscow, and none of them help inspire confidence or feelings of security in our organization as a whole. 


Board and staff are all working for the same goals, each within our own roles. That’s the beauty of the cooperative model. So we ask that, moving forward, you respect our ability to make decisions within our purview and that concern the operations of our workplace. And given that you have put a wonderful general manger in place to lead us, that we have multiple established avenues for airing our concerns, and that we are professionals who want to work in an environment that respects us as such, we ask that this topic be dropped immediately. 

Instead we want our Board to live out its purpose outlined in policy D1 — to lead our organization strategically, to allow staff to do our jobs without unnecessary intervention, to focus squarely on the future of our organization rather than the past or present, and to work to be proactive rather than reactive.


The Board has so many amazing opportunities to help our cooperative develop and grow. Those are the conversations we hope you have instead.”
Deb Reynolds (staff) spoke, telling the Board that she thinks the Human Resources (HR) audit could easily check for the things that Kurt is wondering about. She said she thinks this third party HR audit provides the only acceptable and reasonable way to seek this assurance. She said the process is similar to a financial audit, in which you place trust in the independent party conducting the audit.

Donna Mills (staff) thanked Kurt for his explanation. She said she agrees with the opinions her colleagues expressed tonight. She asked the Board to note that the few people in the community who apparently have informally shared concerns about staff treatment to the directors are not present tonight to formally share their thoughts. Meanwhile, everyone who made a point of being here tonight is asking directors to reconsider their desire to access personnel files.
Tiffany Harms (staff) told the Board that she agrees with what staff members have said tonight. She said she does not understand why Kurt can not get the verification he needs from Melinda. She added that this issue is taking up time that both the Board and staff could be spending on more necessary storewide efforts.
Kurt (director) reiterated that his desire to access files is not based on any single case. He does not think Melinda has acted improperly, but he feels he needs a neutral source for verification about our procedures. When someone expresses a concern to him, he wants to be able to respond with certainty that situations have been handled fairly, instead of having to rely on what he has been told by management.
He noted that because policies currently allow the Board to access personnel information, policies would need to change in order to restrict that ability.

Hunt (staff) said he thinks the grievance process, which already is in place, provides an opportunity for the Board to review the file of the person who files the grievance. The former employee could release their file to the Board. The only issue would be when someone who says he or she was wrongfully terminated does not want to release his or her file for review.

Deb (staff) said that if the Board is really just concerned about process then the HR audit would be the best route for assurance, and the file check would be done through random sampling.

Donna (staff) said she echoes what Hunt said about the use of the grievance process. She also empathizes with directors’ desire to be assured that employees are treated fairly. She affirmed that staff members are satisfied with the fairness of current practices.
Bill Beck (director) said that he is happy staff members are paying attention to what the Board is doing. Their care for the Co-op is part of what motivates him to shop at the store. He said that his concern about at-will employment and the discussion about access to files are based in wanting to make the Co-op as wonderful of a place to work as possible.
He said he is not comfortable with at-will employment. Even though practices may be supportive of staff and provide cause for termination, he thinks it is disingenuous to not align policy with practices, especially when we’re talking about our relationships with each other. He said he personally feels accountable to owners and to staff, and that accountability motivates his concern.
CONSENT AGENDA
Kurt did not read the agenda packet; he will abstain from voting on consent agenda items.

Minutes:
Motion to accept the November 2013 BOD meeting minutes as amended, seconded, passed 4-0-1
· Change “Our personnel policies encourage progressive discipline but also provide the right to do otherwise if deemed necessary” to “Our personnel policies encourage progressive discipline but do not require it.”
GM Compliance Reports:

Policy B3: Communication and Counsel to the Board
The General Manager (GM) provided a written report about events and trends affecting store performance and stability.

· Bill said he appreciated reading Deb’s article and the information about patronage dividends. He wonders how many customers have used the dividends to date. The latest figure seemed low, and he would like to see the final numbers in January.
· The Applicants and Enrollment graph shows the number of people who applied for a Participating Owner position and how many followed through and attended orientation.

Action: In January, Melinda will report on the final results of patronage dividend distribution and use.

Motion to accept B3 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 4-0-1
BRIEF ANNOUNCEMENTS AND ACTION ITEM FOLLOW-UP
· Those who have not completed the Survey Monkey for Policy D1 will do so ASAP. The results will determine if there are specifics or discrepancies to talk about (possibly in Study & Engagement). Julia to do
· The Recruitment & Nominations Committee (Bill and/or Tammy) will check with Tym Park and Lauretta Campbell about their interest in running for the Board. Bill to do
· Julia will do in-person recruiting (using flyers, etc.) for the Board election and committee opportunities. Julia did this for the upcoming election; the committee will continue with ongoing recruitment.
· Julia will develop content for Board recruitment/FAQ flyers that will be used at check stands. Advancement (via GM) can/should be consulted for assistance with design and finalization. Julia did this for the upcoming election; the committee will continue with ongoing recruitment.
· Matt and Idgi will research how other co-ops have grappled with the at-will employment issue. To do
· Julia will work with Melinda to create a call for owners to join Membership Engagement.  To do
· Melinda will seek feedback from POs and/or the general membership on how the Board’s discount should be structured. In process
· Melinda and Tammy will propose a recruitment/nominations subcommittee. This committee could involve the BOD Secretary and at least 3 POs. We have one person; PO opening still being publicized
· S. Retreat: The Recruitment & Nominations Committee will share with its recruitment subcommittee the ideas generated at the spring 2013 retreat. To do when subcommittee forms
· S. Retreat: Colette and Joan will ensure that the agenda planning process considers whether the upcoming Board meeting needs a report from the Recruitment & Nominations Committee about recruitment/nominations. To do when subcommittee forms
· The December Study & Engagement will focus on developing a Board Communications plan for 2014; the plan will include BWB/Board-member engagement ideas. Rescheduled for January

DONE

· Melinda will talk to the Co-op’s insurance agent for insight about at-will employment, such as whether there is middle ground between being at-will and otherwise, and what an employee’s responsibilities are if a business is not “at will”. 

· Joan R. will change all public references to the Board meeting start time to 6:15 p.m.
· Melinda will share with the Board the recent history of directors’ and officers’ insurance costs.
· Tammy will coordinate Board recruitment tabling, and people can email her to make arrangements.
· Elections will use the template in the June agenda packet to develop a charter that they will share at the [DECEMBER] Board meeting.
CONFIRM AGENDA
Changes:
· The D1 self-evaluation follow-up was tabled.

· The committee restructuring idea was moved to January’s agenda.
· The Strategic Initiatives Charter draft will be shared at January’s meeting.
BUSINESS AGENDA
GM financial report/Monthly update (report)
The GM provided a written report, per Policy B9, about the Co-op’s financial activity.
· The “year-to-date net income as a percentage of sales” figure for this time of year is somewhat flat due to the typical slow in sales that happens during summer months.

· The October 2012/2013 values in the Days of Cash graph do not match the October Days of Cash values in the chart. Melinda will have Deb look into this; the graph may be wrong.

· The report says that our accounting practices are evaluated by our accountant regularly. Bill wondered what this evaluation entails, and he reiterated his desire for a complete financial audit. Melinda said that Deb regularly consults with our accountant about everything. Melinda said she will hire someone to conduct a formal financial audit next year.
Motion to accept the financial reports as in compliance, seconded, passed 4-0-1
Board Access to Personnel Files (proposal)
Motion to direct Policy & Bylaw to research current guidelines regarding Board access to personnel files and report back to the Board at its January meeting, seconded, passed 5-0
This will help the Board move forward with discussion about the Board’s access to personnel files.

Proposed BOD Candidates for 2014 (proposal)

The Recruitment & Nominations Committee submitted a slate of three candidates for the two seats that are opening on the Co-op’s Board in 2014. Each candidate met the application deadline and the eligibility requirements. There were no other applicants.

Motion to accept Douglas Glenn Holloway, Matt Gras, and Sam (Kurt) Obermayr as the candidates for the 2014 election, seconded, passed 5-0
Action: Joan will work with the Recruitment & Nominations Committee to submit the necessary candidate information for the January and February newsletters.
GM Evaluation Plan (proposal)
The Board discussed the process for preparing and conducting the GM’s annual evaluation.

Action: The Executive Committee will create a process to prepare the Board for the GM’s evaluation, which will be conducted during Executive Session at the January Board meeting.
Recruitment Report (Report)

Bill has a few names to add to the list of people to talk to about becoming directors.
Action: The Recruitment & Nominations Committee will continue recruiting both prospective Board members and committee members to help with recruitment; this will be ongoing work beyond upcoming elections.
PO Program Mission Statement (discussion)

The Participating Owner Program is the only outreach program specifically mandated by the Board. Melinda said that it’s hard to adequately assess the program without a more clearly articulated mission. The policy mandating the program does not have a specific mission statement for the program. It’s also the most expensive outreach program, and it’s hard to know how much money is appropriate to devote to a program that benefits a limited amount of people.
Action: Tiffany will provide information/reminder to help Board members draft suggested PO Program mission statements.
Action: Directors will send suggested PO Program mission statements to Joan by Jan. 6 for her to summarize and include in the January Board packet. 
BOD Self-Evaluation
Action: Directors will review the draft 2013 BOD self-evaluation and send comments to Bill by Dec. 24.

Action: Bill and Tammy will update the Board’s self-evaluation template (if needed) based on feedback and send it to the full Board ASAP after Dec. 24; Directors will send their completed 2013 Board evaluations to Joan by Jan. 7 for inclusion in the January BOD packet.

Strategic Initiative/Elections Charter drafts (discussion)
The Strategic Initiatives Committee’s draft charter is almost ready for submission to the Board.

The Recruitment & Nominations Committee charter draft may need some refinement to add requirements/specifics for committee composition, notes, and attendance. 
Action: Directors will look at the Recruitment & Nominations Committee charter draft from the Dec. packet and send Tammy suggestions.

Action: Joan will send Tammy all of the other committee charters to help her finalize the elections committee charter.
Action: Tammy will submit a final draft elections committee charter for the Jan. BOD meeting packet.

Action: Tammy will send Tiffany the approved elections committee charter to help publicize the PO openings.

BOARD ASSIGNMENTS AND MEETING REVIEW

Newsletter Assignments
· For the January issue, Colette will write a Winter Retreat article (due for Board review by Dec. 10; due to the newsletter editor Dec. 15)
· For the January issue, Joan will submit the slate of candidates and election info (due to the newsletter editor Dec. 15)
· For the February issue, Joan will submit the candidates’ statements (due to the newsletter editor Jan. 15)
· For the February issue, Bill/Tammy will publish an elections article with the rules related to voting – see last year’s article (due for Board review by Jan. 10; due to the newsletter editor Jan. 15)
Action: Kurt will talk to Tiffany about drafting something about the personnel file access topic for the staff newsletter.
Breakfast with the Board (BWB)
· January 11: If BWB happens on this day, Kurt can volunteer.
Action: Melinda will email the Board a proposed alternate plan for the January BWB.
Study & Engagement 

Action: Joan will reschedule the 2014 Board Communications Plan for January’s Study & Engagement.

Action: Joan will reschedule the committee restructuring discussion for January’s agenda.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
No executive session was held.
Regular meeting adjourned at 8:15 p.m.
Notes taken by Joan Rutkowski
The next meeting will be Tuesday, January 14, at 6:15 p.m. (with dinner beginning at 5:45 p.m.) in the Fiske Room of the 1912 Center.
Signature of the Board President
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